Hilperton Village Hall
Minutes of a Committee Meeting held on 12th April 2012

1. Those Present:


Apologies:

Absent:
Sonja Kotevska



Matt Rusling

Mrs M Saunders

John Corfield 
– Secretary

Peter Grant

Peter Cubitt



Pam Turner
– Acting Treasurer
Bob Craddock

Sheila Sawyer



Sara Robert 
– Chairperson




Ernie Clark

Tessa Harding

Rachel Hall
In the absence of Sara Robert (Chairperson) Sonja Kotevska offered to take the chair and this was accepted.
2. Acceptance of previous meeting minutes

The minutes for the previous meeting (held on 8th March 2012) were accepted as a true record, signed accordingly by Sonja Kotevska and passed to John Corfield.

3. Matters Arising - Higher priority items

3.1 (Dec 2011 meeting) Grounds Maintenance.

John Corfield had informed all members of the Committee that the contract had been awarded to Jack Heard Garden Services and the action now was to agree the terms & conditions (T&C) that Jack Heard had sent for signature. John had circulated a copy of the T&C, with changes he had received, to all members of the Committee prior to the meeting and asked whether further changes were needed. Those present agreed that none were needed and so John was actioned to liaise with Jack and Sara Robert to finalise and sign the T&C.








Action: John Corfield
3.2 (Feb 2012 meeting) Queen’s Jubilee weekend (Sat 2nd to Tuesday 5th June).

Sonja Kotevska gave a progress report. Posters are being prepared and a good range of stalls will be present. Those setting up stalls have agreed to share their proceeds between the Village Hall and their own cause. The names of volunteers to staff the bar have been passed to Gerald Butcher and Janice Burch (Club Chairperson) has very kindly offered to be the first on duty in order to help set up. The event is to be advertised in the Parish Magazine and a final meeting is scheduled for 25th April. Cream Teas will available and Rachel Hall asked for clarification regarding the staffing of the kitchen and the serve of tea (drink) on an on-going basis during the event. Sonja agreed to discuss this with Rachel after the meeting.
3.3 (Oct 2011 meeting) - Hall Premises License & TEN’s.

John Corfield reported that the Hall Premises Licence application had been reviewed by an independent person having knowledge of licensing and a final version had been prepared. The original plus eight copies would be handed in to the relevant organisations on Friday 13th and 28 days are required for the application to be considered. The cost for the licence will be £190 with an annual renewal fee of £180. In addition, as a legal requirement, posters would be attached to the Hall perimeter adjacent to the highway and a notice would be published in a local newspaper.








Action: John Corfield
John handed copies of the complete application dossiers to Pam Turner and Sheila Sawyer. John explained that a necessary part of the application had been a copy of the Hall’s Hire Agreement and that the model agreement prepared by ACRE (Action with Communities in Rural England) was recommended very highly by Wiltshire Council’s Licensing Team. John had made the minimum changes to the model Hire Agreement to suit the Village Hall and explained that a version would need to be finalised in anticipation of the license being granted. Sheila and Pam agreed to review the Hire Agreement.









Action: Sheila Sawyer & Pam Turner
Regarding TEN’s (Temporary Event Notices) John reported that an application for one for Nobby’s Cup had been completed by Tessa Harding and had been granted. It was very straightforward to do and although the cost was £21 a TEN is an easy way to cover non Club-organised events pending the Premises Licence being granted. John handed the relevant paperwork to Sheila Sawyer.
3.4 (March 2012 meeting) Meeting between Hall and Club Committees.

John Corfield read an extract of the Club Committee minutes which is as follows:

Recognising that the Hall is applying for a Premises Licence, in which they will make it a condition that all alcohol is provided by the Club, the Club Committee can see that the relationship between the Club and the Hall needs to be formalised as soon as possible. John Corfield explained that this would be achieved through an Occupational Licence with the Hall as the “Lessor” (ie the Landlord) and the Club as the “Lessee” (ie the Tenant). Those present agreed that this should be the primary purpose for a joint meeting since any conditions that the Hall wishes to impose on the Club will be agreed by both parties as defined in such a licence. John handed out copies of a “Model Occupational Licence” which had been prepared by ACRE (Action with Communities in Rural England) and said he would hand out further copies to those present at the next Hall meeting (12th April).

Discussion then centred around the scope of the Occupational Licence and how influential it might be in relation to how the Club is run and managed. John Corfield reminded those present that the Club still needs an updated constitution (ie a set of rules) and showed a copy of the previous one on which the outgoing Secretary had added the following handwritten comment:

“This version is undated and the pages unnumbered so it has not been relied upon. We have not written a constitution for the Hall and Club separately since they were separated!”

John then handed out copies of the previous constitution plus the version Daniel Hall had drafted some months back plus three examples from other clubs (including one for a Constabulary’s Club).

Those present agreed that as the Club is separate from the Hall and is, in fact, a private members’ Club then the running and management of the Club is purely a matter for the members and their committee. The Hall’s influence on the Club has to be focussed on the former’s role as a landlord and as a charity and the Hall cannot decide how the Club shall be run and managed. The following was consequently agreed:

1. As Secretary to the Club, John Corfield will present the content of this item 4.3 to the Hall at their 12th April meeting.

2. The Club will hold a special meeting on 1st May to agree what wording they would like to see in the Occupational Licence (having studied it in the meantime).

3. The Club will hold its next committee meeting on 8th May and propose when the Club and Hall should meet (recognising that the Hall will meet on 10th May).

4. After the Occupational Licence has been agreed and signed by both parties, the Club will agree a draft constitution which will be circulated to all Club members.

5. The Club will call an Extraordinary General Meeting for all its members to discuss and hopefully agree a new constitution.

John then handed out copies of a model Occupational Licence from ACRE exactly as had been handed out to the Club Committee.

Significant discussion followed from which the major summary points are as follows:
· The Occupational Licence is the mechanism by which the Hall and Club will establish their relationship and the controls that will be applied. Once it has been signed by both parties it will be binding but can be modified if both parties agree.

· The main advantage of an Occupational Licence is that the Hall remains in total control of the premises and the renting of space to the Club, whilst the disadvantage is that the Club is autonomous and tension can easily set in between the two parties.

· The Occupational Licence John had handed out clearly states that the Club will operate in full recognition of the Trust Deed for the Village Hall to ensure that the main aims of both the Hall and Club are the same.

· It is very much in the interests of the Hall and the Club to work collaboratively to ensure the on-going success of both entities.

· If the Club were to cease functioning then the Hall income would be reduced immediately by the £6552 pa rent coming from the Club.

· The way in which the Club is run is not under the control of the Hall Committee but of the Club members and their elected committee. However, the Hall recognises that it has an overseeing role to play and has a vested interest in influencing any changes to the Club and to the development of the Club. 

· The hiring of the Hall by third parties has been poor this year with little sign of improvement. The Hall Committee recognises a need to seriously consider ways of attracting people to the Hall and this will be a priority item when the Hall licensing had been concluded.
In conclusion the Hall Committee supported the ‘5-point’ plan as described in the Club Committee meeting minutes extract above and proposed the following for John to take to the Club Committee for their consideration:
Assuming the Club Committee agrees a draft version of the Occupational Licence between the 1st and 8th May, that this is copied to the Hall Committee for them to review at their 10th May meeting. If the Hall Committee largely agrees with the draft and any changes are seen as minor then the draft can be finalised ex-committee. If the Hall Committee requires significant discussion on any points then a joint meeting will be arranged as soon as possible.









Action: John Corfield
3.5 (Nov 2011 meeting) Occupancy, Hire rates, User Groups, Agreements.

Using a pictorial overview that the committee had seen before, John Corfield reminded those present that the hire agreements identified to date are as follows:

· “Occupational Licence” for the Club

· “Regular User Agreement” for those using the Hall on a weekly or monthly basis, paying an hourly rate (eg the Pre-School Playgroup).
· “Community User Agreement” for those using the Hall on a weekly or monthly basis in the name of, or directly in support of the Hall as a charity, handing over the proceeds of their activity to the Hall (eg Whist).

· “Hall Charity Event User Agreement” for those using the Village Hall on a ‘one-off’ basis as agreed with the Management Committee and run in the name of, or directly in support of the Hall as a charity, handing over the proceeds of their activity (eg the Queen’s Jubilee Celebration).

· “Ad Hoc User Agreement” for those using the Village Hall for ‘one-off’ events not in support of the Hall as a charity, paying a hire charge (eg Birthday Party).

John proposed that as Sonja Kotevska has been the most pro-active committee member regarding user agreements and Sonja leads the Pre-School Playgroup (the second largest contributor to Hall income) that he and Sonja should work together to draft a “Regular User Agreement” which would then serve as a pattern for the others. This was supported and Sonja agreed, so John & Sonja will work ex-committee until they have a draft agreement to bring to the committee.








Action: John Corfield/Sonja Kotevska
4. Treasurer’s Summary Report
Pam Turner gave an overview of the Hall’s financial dealings and status based on the reports prepared by Ros Huggins (the Hall Book Keeper). A copy of the Financial Report is appended to these minutes.
In response to a question from John Corfield, Pam confirmed that it was correct for the report to show expenditure for April and May (ie to the end of the financial year) since this represents outgoing monies that are committed. Pam agreed however that it is reasonable to make an allowance for income that is pretty much guaranteed when forming an opinion of the financial health of the Hall.
Pam raised an item from Ros Huggins regarding moving to monthly readings and payments for gas and electricity. Ros had liaised with Gerald Butcher regarding taking such readings and Gerald had agreed to do this. However, one other option is to move to ‘smart meters’ as these would remove the need for manual readings and those present agreed that Pam should progress this with Ros.









Action: Pam Turner/Ros Huggins
John Corfield made two observations that he felt are particularly relevant to the Hall approach to the next financial year (commences 1st June). Firstly that there is a very even balance between the fixed outgoings (expenditure needed just to keep the hall going) and the relatively stable income from the groups hiring the hall during the week – both figures being very close to £25000. This means that the maintenance and development of the Hall is very dependent on grants, donations, fundraising and weekend hiring thereby reinforcing the comments made earlier regarding the ‘marketing’ of the Hall. Secondly John had calculated that the income from the hourly rate hire (£6) resulted from about 4200 hours of usage. This means that increasing the hourly rate is not a powerful way to increase income, eg 25p/hr increase would result in a about a £1000pa increase.
5. Booking Secretary’s Summary Report
Sheila Sawyer verified that the schedule of forthcoming events is as follows:

14th April
- Nobby’s Cup

7th May

- Coffee Morning

2nd June 
- Queens’ Jubilee celebration at the Hall

17th August
- Fruit & Veg Show

29th Sept
- Beggar’s Opera presented by the White Horse Opera, Devizes
15th Nov
- Elections in the Club Lounge

2nd Dec

- Bratton Silver Band

2nd May 2013
- Elections in the Club Lounge
This again prompted a general discussion regarding the hiring of the Hall with a focus on why more bookings are not being received. Ernie Clark reminded those present that perhaps we are not helped by having no Events Person and maybe we could make more use of our Hall website. Ernie emphasised that there should be no reflection onto Sheila, as Bookings Secretary, and in fully endorsing this those present general agreed that modern lifestyles, amongst other things, continue to change and many community organisations are suffering likewise. It was agreed again that this must be a subject that is made a priority when our licensing and user agreement situation is more settled.
Sheila informed the meeting that the floor blocks are again being repaired by the Dance Group and the Hall would be unavailable on Friday 13th.
6. Matters Arising - Lower priority items

6.1 (Aug 2011 meeting) “S.106” Payment from the Blue Hills development
Ernie Clark stated that he is still waiting to hear what conditions are attached to the spending of this money (which is currently held by Wiltshire Council). 








Action: Ernie Clark
6.2 (Nov 2011 meeting) Contract for parking in the Hall car park
A draft parking agreement had been circulated prior to the meeting and no significant changes were proposed. The rate is set at £5 per month and it was agreed that whilst half-yearly payments will be requested if someone wishes to make an annual payment this will be acceptable. It was also pointed out and accepted that provision needs to be made for cash payments. John Corfield will liaise with Ros Huggins regarding the implementation of the new agreements.








Action: John Corfield
6.3 (Dec 2011 meeting) Insurance for the Hall and Club

John Corfield had contacted the insurance company regarding the HPC being added as Custodian Trustee (as a body) and so being an interested party. The insurance company had readily agreed to do this but needed an address for the HPC. Ernie Clark said he would establish what address should be used.
(Post meeting note: Ernie confirmed by email that the address should be that of the PC clerk:

Mrs. Marylyn Timms, Maplewood, 15a Church Street, Steeple Ashton, Wiltshire BA14 6EW)
6.4 (March 2012 meeting) Renewal of the rodent contract
Action closed – confirmed by Sheila Sawyer
6.5 (March 2012 meeting) Purchase of cups & saucers for the Hall kitchen
Sheila Sawyer was asked to delay the purchase until May but other than it was agreed. Sheila was also asked to ensure that a good standard is purchased bearing mind the service to which they will be put.








Action: Sheila Sawyer
7. New items notified prior to the meeting
7.1 Communications
Sonja Kotevska recounted her experiences associated with Martin Brown visiting the Hall in order to make an estimate for upgrading the old Hall heating system. The timing had not been convenient and Sonja was not aware of the visit. Sheila Sawyer explained that she had gone to great lengths to ensure that the visit would take place after Sonja had finished all activity associated with the Pre-School Playgroup and so there had not been a need to inform Sonja. After some discussion it was concluded that what had actually happened on the day was unfortunate in that several things had not happened as expected and all present duly noted the dissatisfaction that had resulted.
7.2 Committee HIre.

Sonja Kotevska asked for clarification regarding the calendar period during which the committee members can hire the Hall at the concessionary rate. It was agreed that each committee member can hire the Hall twice during the financial year which runs from 1st June to the following 31st May.
8. AOB
8.1 Proceeds from regular Hall activities

The 100 Club, Whist Drive and Bingo (our “Community” User Groups) raised a grand total of £350 in March. Many thanks to Tessa Harding and Rachel Hall.

8.2 John Corfield raised the subject of PAT (Portable Appliance Testing) for any items within the Hall premises. Sonja Kotevska, based on her experience in relation to the Pre-School Playgroup, agreed to investigate what appliances are located within the premises and need a PAT label/certificate.








Action: Sonja Kotevska
9. Date of future meetings - for 2012; 10/5; 14/6; 12/7; 9/8; 13/9; 11/10; 8/11; 13/12.

The meeting closed at 9:40pm.

(Post meeting note: Sheila Sawyer asked that the subject of the “Hall Working Party” is added to the agenda for the next meeting)

Appended: Hilperton Village Hall Financial Report ……
Hilperton Village Hall

Financial Reports

March 12

The bank statements and reconciliation sheet confirm the following funds held by the Village hall as at the end of the period above

This Month
 Previous Month

Current account 



   3296.09
    4995.70

Deposit Account 



   2500.00
      523.42

Total working funds 



   6319.59
    5519.12

Investments

Coventry Building Society 


 16848.51 
  16848.51

Total funds held




 23168.10 
  22367.63

Note that an additional area has been shown on the bank reconciliation as a record of the S106 Blue Hills Funds. The balance on these figures is not included within funds held by the Village Hall.

Income

Below is a breakdown of hall event income and expenditure not previously reported. Please note that income for the Nobby Cup event is yet to be received.
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Total working funds 6319.59 5519.12
Investments

Coventry Building Society 1684851 1684851
Total funds held 23168.10 22367.63

Note that an additional area has been shown on the bank reconciliation as a record of the 106 Blue Hills Funds,
‘The balance on these figures is not included within funds held by the Village Hall.

Income.

Below s 2 breakdown of hall event income and expenditure not previously reported. Please note that income for
the Nobby Cup event i yet to be received.

HALL HIRE INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

Event Event  Income less
Income  Income  Expenditure Expenditure Expenditure
Hiperton Presents. 785.00
Addiional cleaning payment 2000
Paymentto club for bar staff 74.90

Nobby Cup
TEN

Addiional Cleaning payment
Quiz Night

income 153.00
1555

Addiional Cleaning payment
expenses.

Expenditure
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Expenditure

Telephone costs will be adjusted in April to reflect pre-school.
Monitoring Report

Please note that the budget figures have been altered to reflect a new cost centre for Grounds Maintenance. The expenditure to end February has been transferred from the general maintenance budget heading. Within Grounds Maintenance budget has been allocated for the full payment for 2011/12 of £2700 plus the upfront payment and 1 monthly payment for 2012/13. Future budgets will reflect a true annual expected spend of £2500.

The monitoring report shows that to date we are 85% of the way through the financial year.

The total expenditure over income for the financial year is currently £7974, higher than the £6608 figure reported at end February by £1366.

Signed as a true record approved by the Club Committee ……………………………………Page 1 of 6
Print Name…Sara Robert… ………………………..…Date……..…10th May 2012..……………


